Master of Arts in Fine Art & Design Experimental Publishing

Programme Handbook 2022/23 (v2022.0)



Table of Contents

1	Introduction: Experimental Publishing		4
1.1		4	-
1.2	A Brief Overview of the Course	4	
1.3	Staff	5	
2	Course Philosophy		6
2.1		6	
2.2	Practice Based Research	6	
2.3	The Multi-form Media Object	7	
2.4	Preparation for the Professional Field	7	
3	Curriculum & Course Structure		7
3.1	Final Competencies	7	
3.2	Curriculum overview	11	
3.3	ROM	12	
3.4		13	
3.4.3	<i>, , , , , , , , , ,</i>	15	
3.4.2			16
3.4.3			17
3.4.4			18
3.5		19	
3.6	Graduate Research Seminars Overview (YEAR 2)	20	
4	Teaching, Learning and Didactic Models		21
4.1	Group Critiques	21	
4.2		21	
4.3		22	
4.4	17	22	
4.5	0	22	
4.6		22	
4.7		23	
4.8	Virtual Learning Environments (VLE)	23	
5	Assessments – types of assessment and their timing within the two-year course.		24
5.1		25	
5.2		26	
5.2.1	5		26
5.2.2			27
5.2.3	3 Integrated Summative Assessment: Graduate Project/Thesis (Trimester 6)		27
6	Assessment Procedure		29
6.1	Integrated Assessments:	29	
6.2	Internal and external checks on the assessment procedure that ensure that the quality of the syste		f is
	,	29	
6.2.1			
6.2.2		ns	29
6.2.3			29
6.2.4			29
6.2.5 6.2.6			30 30
0.2.0			50

7	Grading and Procedures	30
7.1	10 Point Grading System	30
7.2	Written Feedback on Assessments	31
7.3	8 Plagiarism	31
7.4	Intellectual Property	31
8	Deadlines, Failure, and Resubmission	32
8.1	Missing the Deadline	32
8.2	Pailure and Resubmission	32
8.3	Extenuating Circumstances	32
9	Master Degree Offered	32
10	Protocol Student Quality Assurance	32
10.	.1 Programme evaluations	33
10.	2 WdKA Quality assurance questionnaire	33
10.	.3 General quality assurance meeting	33
10.	.4 Reports	33
10.	.5 Evaluation	33
10.	.6 Quality Assurance Schedule	34

1 Introduction: Experimental Publishing

1.1 Welcome

Welcome to the Master of Arts in Fine Art & Design: Experimental Publishing (MAFAD:XPUB or XPUB) at the Piet Zwart Institute (PZI), which is a part of the Willem de Kooning Academy (WdKA) and Hogeschool Rotterdam (HR). The various courses and facilities of PZI are situated near each other in the heart of Rotterdam's city centre.

The three locations are:

- Karel Doormanhof 45
- Wijnhaven 61
- Blaak 10.

As a PZI student this handbook is a key guide to understanding how the curriculum comes together as a whole, the credit points you will acquire, the criteria by which you will be assessed, and the specific requirements of each key activity (Self-Directed Research and Reading, Writing, and Research Methods). **Please keep this document throughout your Master studies, and refer back to it for any questions you may have, and where appropriate, use it as a guideline for any work that you are about to embark upon.** If you have questions that are not addressed, or issues that remain unclear, do not hesitate to ask your tutors, Course Director or supporting staff for help.

We are looking forward to two years of intense and exciting work, study and experimentation!

1.2 A Brief Overview of the Course

XPUB focuses on the acts of making things public and creating publics in the age of post-digital networks.

XPUB's interests in publishing are therefore twofold: first, publishing as the inquiry and participation into the technological frameworks, political context and cultural processes through which things are made public; and second, how these are, or can be, used to create publics.

From app stores to art book fairs and zine shops, from darknets to sneakernets, from fansubs to on demand services, and from tweeting to whistleblowing, the act of making things public, publishing, has become pivotal and multi-modal in an age infused with myriad media technologies. The tension between the publishing heritage and novel forms of producing and sharing information has shown that **old dichotomies such as analog versus digital, or local versus global, have grown increasingly irrelevant given their bond with media practices based on both old and new technologies, and their existence within mixed human and machine networks. At the same time, this expansion of means and meanings of what is publishing, is creating a situation in which the very** *public* **concerned by the act of making things public, becomes overshadowed by publishing practices self-absorbed in novelty workflows and their own techno-aesthetics. Therefore, by publishing we also mean to create** *publics***, to make people engage with a broad set of intermingled and collaborative practices, both inherited and to be invented, to critically explore and actively engage with societal issues that are:**

- social, technical, cultural and political;
- involving actors both human and algorithmic;
- and mediated by networks of distribution and communication of varying scales and visibility.

As a result, XPUB approaches publishing from the perspective of multidisciplinary, interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary practices, in order to explore a broad range of methods and workflows, as well as inventing

new ones. XPUB understands reading, writing, prototyping and documentation as core principles for a critical design and artistic research. XPUB strives to balance self-directed research with self-organization to allow empowerment and to support collective thinking and action.

As part of XPUB, and to provide you with the building blocks for your own projects, you will be exposed and taught a wide range of Free/Libre and Open Source software and standards combined with techniques and strategies relevant to do-it-yourself (DIY) and do-it-with-others (DIWO) publishing. This is a core element in the critical approach to Experimental Publishing, where we value technical (mis)appropriations, modularity, custom applications and collaborative authorship, so as to actively engage and create publics for societal topics and themes linked to contemporary cultural productions, as well as to expand the means of discourse circulation beyond print media and its direct digital translation.

During Year 1, you will participate in the making of 3 special issues. Each special issue addresses a specific "issue" coordinated with outside events, collaborations and culminates in one single or several public releases. The form and production of each special issue varies as a means of critically engaging with the diverse media, scales, and historical specificity of a particular topic. This multiplicity of form rejects the conception of "cross-platform", "hybrid" and "multi-media" as seamless, uniform, and ever improving. The object that is published is therefore not limited to print media, digital file or website. It could be a vinyl, a software, a repurposed networked appliance, and ideally a combination of different things.

During Year 2, you will dedicate your time to the writing of your Master thesis and the making of an experimental publication, as part of an individual or collaborative effort. This final graduation work can revisit a past special issue theme and work, or explore an entirely new topic.

1.3 Staff

Administration

- Michael Murtaugh (US) is a computer programmer and writer, and course director of XPUB (<u>https://automatist.org</u>);
- Leslie Robbins (US) is an artist and course coordinator of XPUB.

Prototyping and Graduation Seminar tutors

- Clara Balaguer (PH/ES) is an artist and publisher;
- Manetta Berends (NL) is a graphic designer and text processing explorer (<u>https://manettaberends.nl/</u>);
- Joseph Knierzinger (AT) is an artist and educator. (<u>https://joak.nospace.at/</u>)
- Amy Pickles is an artist and educator.

Reading, Writing and Research Method Tutors

- Steve Rushton (UK) is a writer and editor (<u>https://pzwiki.wdka.nl/mediadesign/User:Steve_Rushton</u>);
- Marloes de Valk (NL) is a media artist, editor and writer (<u>https://bleu255.com/~marloes</u>).

Guest Tutors

To keep abreast with the professional field, next to our core teaching staff and a wide range of core visiting tutors, many guests have come to lecture and share their point of view on media, its culture, and practices. Along with the core teaching staff, these specialists have imbued the course with a sense of engagement, provided a direct link to the professional field, and addressed the larger context in which media designers and

artists work: **their names and areas of expertise are listed on our course wiki, in the pages relevant to their intervention** (for instance on the page overview of a specific project).

2 Course Philosophy

2.1 Critical Reflection & Media in Context

The MAFAD:XPUB programme is an HBO Masters that situates itself firmly in practice-based research, critical reflection and the professional field of media design and publishing.

The programme is very small in scale and is research oriented. It is designed to develop graduates whose practice can move fluently between specialised skills and an overall understanding of their field.

The core of the course is the **Self-Directed Research** that you undertake throughout the period of your master's studies. It is through this work that you fully develop your own individual voice as a researcher, designer and artist, and take responsibility for the individual development of your own practice. We support this development through a variety of methods: **individual tutorials; prototyping classes; reading, writing and research methodology seminars; and special issues publishing projects** focussed on specific topics (Note: these methods are explained in a later section of this document).

Shaping and developing the core of your research as a master level student is your individual responsibility: through your Self-Directed Research trajectory.

In pursuing this research by creating projects and studio-based work independently from or connected to the special issues publishing projects, you will be encouraged to critically investigate what your chosen media and technologies are, how they are configured, and how they impact society.

Issues of access, technological infrastructures, economy and education, create the terms on which media are experienced: part of your studies is to situate technologies within these frameworks. Therefore, the course combines design and publishing practice, writing and theoretical reflection, and technological learning. To work effectively and to create a design practice that is inventive, ethical and relevant in such a rapidly changing environment requires a practice founded on a thorough understanding of where your own chosen emphasis - political, formal, and procedural - within the medium is positioned both historically and in the current media landscape.

Through this multi-faceted approach, you will eventually be able to distinguish yourself through your skills of critical reflection and practice in a highly competitive field.

2.2 Practice Based Research

Underlying the master's course is a curriculum that combines critical analysis and the skilful crafting of postdigital works in relation to publishing practices.

The program is designed to allow you to develop a sustainable conceptual and technical practice-based research that cuts through the range of media, and unites different media, through a core methodology of actively creating dialectics between:

- Opposing poles of thinking: associative/intuitive thinking set against analytical thought.
- Differing modes of creative activity: the intuitive and practical generating of new material through skilful prototyping set against the 'making' & the sorting, editing, programming, and re-structuring of this material in relation to a larger conceptual context.

2.3 The Multi-form Media Object

A key element of the curriculum is the exploration of and experimentation with, a variety of cross-media delivery. You are encouraged to conceptualise projects that might find multiple forms: online video, web-to-print publication, a database-driven narrative, algorithmic publishing house, post-digital artist's book or photo-book, software tool, audio-visual hybrid work, downloadable app, sound installation, browser extension, analogue or digital zine, or an experimental publishing network; and be situated in any number of existing or other new and emerging media platforms.

In all your work, rather than accepting given technical solutions that strongly pre-determine both the function and aesthetics of your work, you can shape the methods and tools of your production and so can influence the outcome at a fundamental level. 'Do-it-yourself' in this context means taking control of the technologies and grammars that you engage with in your work. The course strongly encourages original research in looping technologies together in unexpected and innovative ways, to create **your own media**.

2.4 Preparation for the Professional Field

As discussed previously, rapid changes in technology and the media landscape, creates a situation where the field of publishing, and publishing itself is continually redefined.

The development of increasingly sophisticated digital workflows, and the shift of cross-media, cross-platform and hybrid media projects from the experimental fringes to the mainstream of media production, increasingly calls for a new and critical approach to both research and production in Experimental Publishing.

The artist, filmmaker, photographer, graphic designer, book maker, publisher or archivist in this complex register of interdisciplinary approaches, is not only someone who creates a framework to contain content, but is someone who understands the scope of these practices in a larger social, political and historical context, establishing once again a dialogue between the ability of making things public and the purpose and value of creating *publics*.

The negotiation between specialized skill and overall understanding of the field is increasingly complex for a contemporary media practitioner. The balance of critical reflection, technical prototyping and studio practice in the curriculum of course is designed to address this aspect of the professional field. **XPUB also works as platform and interface to allow as early as the first year to get in touch with the professional field via a series of collaborations with local, national and international partners via the special issues.**

3 Curriculum & Course Structure

3.1 Final Competencies

The programme aims to develop a set of 8 final competencies that enable students to enter the professional field and work on their own or in interdisciplinary collaborative teams.

Graduates manifest the competencies listed below:

- 1. Creative ability: They have developed the independent learning ability required to create innovative, challenging, significant, and coherent projects that are based on clearly articulated approaches and intention.
- **2.** Capacity to conduct self-directed research: They can identify relevant subject matter, questions, and formulate distinct areas of research.

- **3.** Research methodologies: They can harness skills of research, analysis and synthesis to the development of creative projects.
- **4. Technical fluency:** They can demonstrate an analytical grasp of the underlying technical and conceptual principles of practices relevant to their field and work.
- **5. Organisational skills:** They have the capacity to design, manage and execute effectively, complex and creative projects on their own or in collaboration with others, which bring together original combinations of media forms.
- **6.** Capacity for innovation: They have developed flexible work practices that can be employed in a wide variety of production contexts and have the technical conceptual skills for dealing with new forms and unforeseen challenges.
- **7.** Critical reflection and awareness of context: They can critically reflect on relevant issues related to a larger social context and make informed decisions about the positioning of their work and methods of production. This critical reflection should be expressed through both practice, and verbal analysis of intention: reflections on process and creative output.
- **8.** Communication skills: They can communicate their intention, context, process and perceived results— with clear written and oral descriptions to both experts and general audiences.

The profile for the final competencies was established in accordance with the Dublin Descriptors and ELIA Design Tuning document. The ELIA Design Tuning Document was the result of efforts made by a consortium of European art schools, universities and academies belonging to ELIA (a network representing approximately 350 Higher Arts Education Institutes from 47 countries) and Cumulus (International Association of Universities and Colleges of Art, Design and Media) network.

The matrix matches Dublin Descriptors for Second Cycle Degree Studies (in the left-hand column) with descriptors from the ELIA Design Tuning Document for Second Cycle Degree Studies (in the central column) and descriptors of Final Competencies of XPUB programme (in the right column).

The XPUB Final Competencies Matrix (see below) brings these elements into alignment and is designed to give an overview of how definitions of skills overlap and intertwine across the descriptors.

Dublin Descriptors	ELIA Design Tuning Document	Final Competencies XPUB
		(See above p.8 for details)
Have demonstrated knowledge	Command of the main general and	Creative ability (1)
and understanding that is founded	specific design skills, and basic	
upon and extends and enhances	expert skills in own specialisation	Technical fluency (4)
that typically associated with BA	within the discipline	
level		Critical reflection and awareness
	Command of the most important	of context (7)
	techniques and technologies	
	relevant to the design discipline	
	including techniques and	
	technologies specific to own	
	specialisation.	
	Basic ability to adapt and develop	
	design skills, techniques and	
	technologies to new types of	
	problems and recognise problems that can be solved by design.	
Has developed originality in	Advanced understanding of	Capacity to conduct self-directed
developing or applying ideas, often	creativity in design, ability to direct	research (2)
within a research context.	and develop own creativity.	
		Research methodologies (3)
	Ability to analyse and develop	
	ideation principles and practices to	
	better fit own ways of working.	
	Ability to analyse and develop own	
	design process.	
	Ability to plan and manage	
	medium scale design projects.	
	Ability to analyse and develop own	
	design process.	
Con people la suite des suite		Creative chility (1)
Can apply knowledge and	Ability to be responsible for major parts in large scale design	Creative ability (1)
understanding, and problem- solving abilities in new or	projects / R&D projects as a	Organisational skills (5)
unfamiliar environments.	member of a design team.	
amanniar chvironnents.		Capacity for innovation (6)
	Ability to plan and manage	
Can apply knowledge and	medium scale design projects.	
understanding, and problem-		
solving abilities within broader (or	Ability to be responsible for	
multi-disciplinary) contexts.	major parts in large scale design	
	projects / R&D projects as a	
	member of a design team.	
Has the ability to integrate	Command of formulating and	Research methodologies (3)
knowledge and handle complexity	evaluating design concepts.	
and formulate judgments with		Capacity for innovation (6)
incomplete or limited information.		
Has the ability to reflect on social	Ability to ground own work	Critical reflection and awareness

and ethical responsibilities linked to the application of knowledge and judgements. Has the ability to clearly and unambiguously communicate conclusions, and the knowledge and rational underpinning of these, to both specialist and non- specialist audiences.	 into the theoretical and historical framework of design. Ability to participate in the discussion about the position of design in social, cultural (inc. artistic), political, ecological and economical contexts. Ability to communicate own ideas and design processes to clients and general audience. Ability to discuss and expand theoretical concepts related to own design work. Understanding of philosophy of design. Familiarity with analytical and critical thinking in general. Basic understanding of philosophy of art, science and technology depending on the focus of the programme. 	of context (7) Capacity to conduct self-directed research (2) Research methodologies (3) Technical fluency (4) Communication skills (8)
Develop learning skills to allow them to study in a manner that may be largely self-directed or autonomous.	Advanced understanding of own weaknesses and strengths in learning, and how lifelong learning can be beneficial for further learning needs.	To demonstrate to an advanced level the synthesised achievement of the 8 final competencies into a practice that allows on-going professional development on a technical, aesthetic and critical level. To develop the ability to respond critically, creatively and technically to the constant innovations in experimental publishing such as newly emerging forms of production in the field, their dissemination and broader social implications.

3.2 Curriculum overview

The XPUB curriculum is structured around two key activities:

- Self-Directed Research (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2)
- Reading Writing and Research Methods Seminar (YEAR 1) / Graduate Seminar (YEAR 2)

Within Self-Directed Research there are several additional support seminars in place that help students plan their self-directed research trajectory and develop skills and expertise as the course progresses. These include:

- intensive **Prototyping sessions** (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2) where technical skills are acquired;
- **Special Issues** (YEAR 1) publishing projects, where you are introduced to key issues within the field of experimental publishing practices;
- and a flexible range of several **Teaching, Learning and Didactic Models** (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2) to support the Special Issues (YEAR 1) and the Graduation Project (YEAR 2).

Within Reading Writing and Research Methods Seminar (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2), which gives practical assistance in ways to articulate and broaden your research, you are introduced to different reflective writing practices in the form of seminars and tutorials. In YEAR 2, the Reading Writing and Research Methods Seminar turns into the Graduate Seminar, where the emphasis is then put on your thesis writing and research for your graduation project.

The chart below visualises the weighting of the links of final competencies with programme elements.

Reminder, our Final Competencies are:

- **1.** Creative ability
- 2. Capacity to conduct self-directed research
- **3.** Research methodologies
- **4.** Technical fluency
- 5. Organisational skills
- 6. Capacity for innovation
- 7. Critical reflection and awareness of context
- 8. Communication Skills

Curriculum \downarrow Competency \rightarrow	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Reading, Writing, and Research Methods / Graduate Seminar	хх	х	ххх	х	x	×	ххх	ххх
Self-Directed Research	xxx	xxx	xx	xxx	хх	xx	xx	хх

Final Outcome

The two-year program culminates in a Graduation Project and Thesis of 7,000-8,000 words at the end of YEAR 2.

3.2 ECTS Chart and ROM

ECTS (European Credit Transfer System) is the European measure for the workload of a full-time student, required to complete activities such as attending lectures, seminars, group critiques, thematic projects and tutorials, conduct independent study, reading, writing, the production of work, and the preparation of presentations and assessments.

XPUB is a full time, two-year study programme of 60 ECTS per year. Please note that you should obtain at least 51 ECTS in YEAR 1 in order to be able to start with the second year.

The student workload of a full-time study programme in Europe amounts to around 1500-1700 hours, about 25-30 hours per ECTS. To successfully earn the required ECTS points for your Self-directed Research and Reading Writing and Research Methods activities, you must attend and be an active participant in the Prototyping, Special Issues, Reading Writing and Research Methods, and Graduate Research seminars.

YEAR 1

Trimester One	Reading, Writing and Research Methods	Self-Directed Research including required Prototyping and Special
	4 ECTS	Issues seminars 16 ECTS
Trimester Two	Reading, Writing and Research Methods 4 ECTS	Self-Directed Research including required Prototyping and Special Issues seminars 16 ECTS
Trimester Three	Reading, Writing and Research Methods 4 ECTS	Self-Directed Research including required Prototyping and Special Issues seminars 16 ECTS

YEAR 2

Trimester Four	Reading, Writing and Research Methods 4 ECTS	Self-Directed Research including required Prototyping and Graduation Project 16ECTS
Trimester Five	Graduate Research Seminar 4 ECTS	Self-Directed Research including required Prototyping and Graduation Project 16ECTS
Trimester Six	Graduate Research Seminar 4 ECTS	Self-Directed Research included required Prototyping and Graduation Project 16 ECTS

3.3 ROM

ROM is the Rotterdam Educational Model, a system of learning developed by the Hogeschool Rotterdam. The table below shows structure of the curriculum and the key activities in relation to the study load and the contact hours per week.

Master in Fine Art and Design; Experimental	Publishing 2020-2022 f	ulltime	2						
			contact hours x 50	Trimester 1	Trimester 2	Trimester 3	Trimester 4	Trimester 5	Trimester 6
Course name	Course code	sp	min	assessment	assessment	assessment	assessment	assessment	assessment
Trimester 1									
Self-directed research			12						
Reading, Writing and Research Methods			4						
Trimester 2									
Self-directed research	MDCSDR12EP	32	12		AS				
Reading, Writing and Research Methods	MDCRWR12EP	8	4		AS				
Trimester 3									
Self-directed research			12						
Reading, Writing and Research Methods			4						
Trimester 4									
Self-directed research	MDCSDR34EP	32	10				AS		
Reading, Writing and Research Methods	MDCRWR34EP	8	4				AS		
Trimester 5									
Self-directed research			8						
Graduate Research Seminar			4						
Trimester 6									
Self-directed research	MDCSDR56EP	32	8						AS
Graduate Research Seminar	MDCGRS56EP	8	4						AS
Total Acquired studypoints (according to ECTS)	120							

*Contact hours may vary according to individual need.

<u>Legenda</u> AS = Assessment

KG (Kennisgestuurd) = Knowledge (Theory) driven

- **PG** (Praktijkgestuurd) = Practice driven
- **SG** (Studentgestuurd) = Student driven

For the master's the three models of learning overlap per module.

Student-driven research (SG) is core to all graduate studies. EG: Practice-based research is a synthesis of knowledge (KG) and practice (PG).

3.4 Self-directed Research Overview (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2)

The Self-Directed Research that you pursue throughout your two-year master studies is the core of the course. It is the place where you can integrate discoveries from the Special Issues and Prototyping seminars and develop your individual voice as researcher, designer and artist, and take responsibility for the individual development of your own practice.

Self-Directed Research is specific to your practice and your study needs. It is determined by each student in dialogue with the XPUB tutors.

We support this development through a variety of methods: tutorials; prototyping classes; and special issues focussed on specific topics. But the core of your research as a master's level student is both expressed and developed through the Self-Directed Research path you develop and present through a continuing series of group critiques and individual tutorials:

• Group critiques provide a forum for students to refine their ideas and possible forms of production, and

to reflect together on each other's graduate projects in process.

• Individual tutorials are the opportunity to discuss your work in depth with a range of core and visiting tutors.

Both group critique and individual tutorials are designed to develop your ability to step in and out of your work and adopt the role of viewer as well as maker: thus, gaining the essential ability to periodically adopt critical detachment from your own work processes and products.

Furthermore, the ability to understand and discuss the larger context of your practice is very important, as it helps you reflect on how your final project might be understood by a public before it is presented. Through a combination of individual tutorials and group critiques you will be "practicing your work" before others and testing your ideas through close analysis, critical reflection and active. For more information about these methods see Section 4 Teaching, Learning and Didactic Models.

Through self-directed research, ideas, approaches and works are developed through experimental, exploratory and connective modes of inquiry. Self-directed research may involve a range of different methods and approaches to develop ideas and views. Part of these forms of investigation is interrogative and analytical observation. Other modes of inquiry include close readings of relevant theories, art works or media, and using methods and ideas drawn from other disciplines, including art history, anthropology, sociology, psychology, philosophy, cultural studies and media theory. Ideas and approaches you have encountered in the Special Issues and Research Methodologies seminars may be taken up here.

But Self-directed research also includes 'play' and open-ended improvisational modes of exploring materials, processes and ideas; making imaginative connections and associations; and empirical and experiential investigations of sites, issues, states of mind and emotions.

In sum self-directed research projects are:

- works that are defined in terms of its scope and development by you, by discussion with tutors, and in possible relation with other students, external organizations, events or practitioners. In this process you are assisted in the theoretical, practical and technical dimensions of the work dialogue with tutors in Tutorials
- examined through dialogue with tutors and students in Group Critiques
- Developed with work plans tailored to the learning requirements of the student

Whilst your Self-directed projects can advantageously be of a purely experimental or speculative nature, you may also wish to establish connection with outside agencies, such as competitions, exhibitions, NGOs, community groups etc. Their relationship to the work might be configured as a client, collaborator, commissioner and so on, however your role as an XPUB practitioner needs to be clearly defined in consultation with tutors.

Learning Outcomes:

- 1. facilitate independent and self-directed research
- 2. teach you how to articulate a clear direction for your work
- 3. help you establish strong research methodologies to enhance your practice and conceptual development
- 4. aid in selecting appropriate methods of execution

Assessment Criteria:

You will be assessed according to your capacity to:

- 1. Study and work independently and self-critically.
- 2. Identify relevant questions, ideas or issues for your research.
- **3.** Undertake research into these questions, ideas or issues through experimentation, test designs and production, the study of theoretical references and other relevant research methods.
- **4.** Exercise a challenging and innovative approach to ideas, technical processes and materials, including taking risks, and making constructive use of failure and mistakes.
- 5. Develop an imaginative body of work informed by and embodying your areas of research.
- 6. Explore and utilize relevant working methods and techniques relevant to media design practices.
- 7. Analyze, contextualize and discuss your work within a developing critical framework.
- **8.** Integrate specific discoveries and learning from the toolbox and thematic seminars that are relevant to your own research trajectory
- 9. Document work. (see notes on documentation in each assessment section)

Relation with Final Competencies

To start with, we are looking to see substantial and clear progress towards developing and documenting a challenging and coherent body of work focused upon selected ideas or issues, while exploring and utilizing relevant working methods and technology. Thus, meeting the following final learning outcomes:

- Creative ability (1)
- Capacity to conduct self-directed research (2)
- Research methodologies (3)

It is also important to demonstrate an exploratory and innovative approach to ideas, processes and materials, allowing for speculation and opening new directions. And to realize your intentions and produce finished work. Thus moving towards the final competencies:

- Technical fluency (4)
- Organisational skills (5)

You are expected to demonstrate clarity of intention and direction both verbally and through practice. As you progress in your research you are required to undertake research and apply the knowledge gained to the enhancement of your practice, including exploring relevant modes of showing, demonstrating or disseminating your work. In this way satisfying the final competency:

• Capacity for innovation (6)

Finally, it is important to analyse, contextualize and discuss your work within a clearly motivated critical framework. In this way satisfying the final competencies:

- Critical reflection and awareness of context (7)
- Communication skills (8)

3.4.1 Self-Directed Research: Prototyping (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2)

Prototyping is about conducting practice-based research through iterative stages of analyzing and understanding technical processes and their histories, making prototypes, testing these prototypes for the purpose of communicating your ideas, and developing your critical reflection upon these processes. Prototyping asks you to combine the gathering of new practical technical knowledge with your own research either linked to the Special

Issues or your own individual work. It encourages you to make tests and prototype designs and prepare workshops that "work" not only technically, but also on a communicative and conceptual level.

Prototyping is part of Self-Directed Research. It inherits its Learning Outcomes, Assessment Criteria, and Relation to Final Competencies. However, it also comes with its own subset of Specific Learning Outcomes and Specific Assessment Criteria.

Specific Learning Outcomes

- 1. Developing ideas through iterative, partial implementation and experimentation (mock-ups and tests) in a way that helps balance your vision of a project while grounding it in your practice.
- 2. Planning projects via iterative development so that "fall-backs" meaning other options are inherently available in the event of technical problems.
- 3. Learning to strike a balance between working within your limits, developing flexibility through modularization and simplification, and considering alternative means of "performing" or visualizing an idea, while also going beyond the security of your skill-set.
- 4. Developing the capacity to critically reflect on results of your experimentation and exercises. This critical reflection is measured by your documentation on the wiki, a willingness to engage in active dialogue with your peers and tutors, and your capacity to rework projects based on feedback.

Specific Assessment Criteria

- 1. Engaged Response or Tailoring Assignments to Your Practice: An engaged response is about making a connection between your specific background and interests to the subject matter or techniques presented in the course.
- 2. **Conceptual Strength:** Often a prototype functions as a "proof of concept", or a means of trying to apply a technique, tool, or approach to a situation. As such, evaluation of your work is focused not so much on an efficient or "technically correct" outcome, but on whether your work convincingly "proves its point" and suggests future development.
- 3. **Stretching or Extending Your Skill-set:** Students come to the course from different backgrounds and with different experience. In Prototyping, you will be asked to do exercises designed to stretch your limits and push the limits of your comfort zone.
- 4. **Sharing:** Engaging in Dialogue Through Critique: Sharing is the extent to which your work communicates its ideas, but also how you actively communicate about your work and engage in critical reflection through dialogue with others in the seminar.

Workload

Active attendance of the Prototyping seminars is required and meeting the assessment criteria contributes towards the ECTS you will need for your self-directed research grades. Details of each Prototyping seminars will be published on the course Wiki throughout the year. At least a 70% attendance of sessions is required.

3.4.2 Self-Directed Research: Special Issues (YEAR 1)

These seminars provide the backbone for the Special Issue publications and define the theme for the whole trimester for first year students. They are designed to act as intense and self-contained experiences that act as stimuli and catalysts for thought: provocations and a widening of horizons that create insights and introduce topics that you may wish to bring back into your own self-directed research. These sessions aim to develop your understanding of your work in relation to others in the professional field and help you define your position within a broader cultural, technical and social context. Special Issues are led by either one or several guests in collaboration with a team of core tutors. They offer a framework for reflection, discussion, and joint research on a specific topic. Whether designers, artists, or theoreticians, our guests offer advanced insights into media

design, networked media and post-digital publishing practices significant to the professional field. The later point is reinforced by several partnerships with organizations, institutions, collectives, throughout the development of the special issues. Our goal is that you do not wait to graduate to establish a professional network and portfolio, but start doing so as early as the beginning of your first year at XPUB.

Special Issues are part of Self-Directed Research. They inherit its Learning Outcomes, Assessment Criteria, and Relation to Final Competencies. However, they also come with their own subset of Specific Learning Outcomes and Specific Assessment Criteria.

Specific Learning outcomes

- 1. enhance knowledge and understanding of the historical context in which you work as a media practitioner
- 2. increase the ability to question and problematize issues related to experimental publishing practices
- 3. expand critical and conceptual vocabulary
- 4. be exposed to research and production by professionals in the field
- 5. acquire the capacity to map out and compare different perspectives and positions in relation to a specific subject
- 6. develop skills of dialogue and of making an argument in writing, presentations and discussions
- 7. define potential terms of engagement with the contexts relevant to one's work
- 8. develop rigorous methods of critically reflecting on practice and situating it in a broader context
- 9. engage in peer-group discussion and feedback

Specific Assessment Criteria

- 1. The ability to actively engage in rigorous debate related to the selected themes
- 2. The willingness to respond to a topic and interpret it according to your own practice, research methodology and interests
- 3. The capacity to exhibit the critical verbal and demonstrative tools to frame your practice in a broader social, cultural, technical and professional context
- 4. The openness to engage in practices, theoretical frameworks and issues reaching beyond your conceptual framework and practice
- 5. The willingness to experiment and help design innovative highly collaborative ways of working

Workload

Each Special Issue spans across one trimester, with weekly participation in reading sessions, instructional workshops, presentations, discussions, lectures, the organization and production of one or several public events, and of course, the making of a publication. At least a 70% attendance of sessions is required. To gain full credits for the Special Issue elements within your self-directed research you must satisfactorily complete the assigned projects and seminars scheduled and meet the assessment criteria above.

3.4.3 Self-Directed Research: Graduate Project (YEAR 2)

Throughout the first trimester of your second year, you are required to develop a **Project Proposal**, which establishes the theoretical, practical and technical grounds of your work towards the summation of the programme. Final graduation projects offer a concentrated period to process the insights and experiences gained throughout the first three trimesters and to translate their implications into your own work and working methods. In this process, you are expected to be able to not only produce new work, but also to develop a strong sense of the criteria that are crucial for the evaluation and development of your work.

The **Graduate Project** has a sustained procedure of assessment associated with it. This procedure also provides structured feedback and dialogue about the work. Graduate Projects are also substantially sustained and

supported by individual tutorials and group critiques. It is important that you arrange these and plan carefully to benefit from them.

Project Proposal

The Project Proposal is a tool. It is there to help you structure a plan for your final project. It is also intended to help you become more aware of where you want to go with your work, to steer your development and to see how the course elements can best contribute to this. Here, writing is used to evaluate and speculate, and a means to be precise and explicit. The Project Proposal functions as a point of reference within the programme for both you and your tutors.

Working with this Project Proposal will teach you to develop your practice through self-evaluation and setting yourself a goal. Thus, for the work plan to actually 'work', it is important not to regard it as an aim, but as part of a trajectory, or better, as a tool which will provide insight in the trajectory from one point in your development to another.

The Graduate Project is part of Self-Directed Research. It inherits its Learning Outcomes, Assessment Criteria, and Relation to Final Competencies. However, it also comes with its own subset of Specific Learning Outcomes.

Specific Learning Outcomes

- 1. Engage in self-evaluation at a crucial mid-way pint in your two years of self-directed research
- **2.** Identify the trajectory of the work's development and to indicate steps and strategies for steering this development
- **3.** To allow you to test and demonstrate enhanced abilities to reflect critically on practice
- **4.** Develop your own criteria in relation to your self-directed research planning and outcomes
- **5.** To allow you test and demonstrate writing skills acquired through year one of the course

Specific Assessment Criteria

See section on Graduation Project Assessments for a thorough explanation of what will be assessed, when and according to what criteria.

3.4.4 Note on joining other Courses' Lectures/Workshops/Seminars/Projects:

Many of the PZI Masters offer lectures, workshops, Thematic Seminars (or Thematic Projects as they are often referred to in other courses). In consultation with the Course Director of the respective departments, you may follow these other activities. Participation may be extremely useful, however, keep in mind that specific conditions may be attached to participation, for instance regarding essay writing or the need to provide a specific outcome. Also, you need to evaluate with your tutors if this participation is compatible with your current workload in order to maintain your flow of work within your own course or the course in which the other Thematic Seminar/Project, lecture or workshop is programmed.

For specifics on these issues, you will need to speak to your tutors and the Course Director.

3.5 Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars Overview (YEAR 1 and YEAR 2)

The Reading, Writing, and Research Methodologies Seminar is tailored towards developing your research

methods within the first year of your academic studies. By establishing a solid foundation of research skills, it will eventually prepare you for your Graduate Research in YEAR 2.

Through reading core theoretical texts relevant to the course and the topics discussed in the current Special Issues, you will establish a common vocabulary and set of references to work from. You will learn the practice of classic 'essayistic methodologies', including close reading, annotation, description and notation. You will learn to survey a body of literature, filter what is relevant to your research and create comparative pieces of analysis. The seminar will help you establish methodical drafting processes for your texts, where you can develop your ideas further and structure your use of notes and references.

The course takes as axiomatic that the perceived division between 'practice' and 'theory' is essentially an illusion. All these elements come together to enhance your Self-Directed Research and will aid you in establishing your body of research in your final year, enhance your capacity to write your Graduate Project Proposal and Thesis. Lastly, it will introduce critical tools that allow for the analysis, contextualization and articulation of your own practice.

Learning Outcomes

- 1. Provide skills to analyse a body of texts (film, literature, theory, practices)
- 2. Impart the value of surveying a broad set of references in order to focus on specific themes, issues or concerns based on being informed
- 3. Establish a common language or set of references by reading core theoretical or historical texts on media, publishing, post-digital practices, their cultures and context
- 4. To teach methods of expository writing while showing speculative possibilities through writing

Assessment Criteria

You will be assessed on your capacity to:

- 1. Intelligibly express your ideas, thoughts and reflections in written English
- 2. Articulate in writing a clear direction of your graduate project by being able to identify complex and coherent questions, concepts and appropriate forms
- 3. Clearly structure and analyse an argument
- 4. Use relevant source material and references
- 5. Research texts and practices and reflect upon them analytically
- 6. Synthesize different forms of knowledge in a coherent, imaginative and distinctive way.
- 7. Position one's own views within a broader context
- 8. Recognize and perform the appropriate mode of address within a given context
- 9. Engage in active dialogue about your written work with others

Relation to Final Competencies

To start with, we are looking to see substantial and clear progress towards the written articulation of selected ideas or topics. It is also important to demonstrate an exploratory and innovative approach to ideas, processes and discourses, allowing for speculation and opening new directions. This will be very much influenced by the mode of address used in the writing and its function, whether it is an academic essay, a literature survey, a documentation, an interview, etc. Thus, meeting the following final learning outcomes:

- Creative ability (1)
- Capacity to conduct self-directed research (2)
- Critical reflection and awareness of context (7)
- Communication skills (8)

As you progress in your research you are required to follow existing or respond with novel writing methods and publishing strategies to apply to your written work, including exploring relevant modes of showing, demonstrating or disseminating your texts. In this way satisfying the final competency:

- Research methodologies (3)
- Technical fluency (4)
- Organisational skills (5)
- Capacity for innovation (6)

Workload

Completion of writing assignments (4000-6000 words) and active attendance of the Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars is required and meeting the assessment criteria contributes towards the ECTS you will need for your Reading, Writing, and Research Methods grades. Details of each Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars will be published on the course Wiki throughout the year. At least a 70% attendance of sessions is required.

3.6 Graduate Research Seminars Overview (YEAR 2)

The Graduate Research Seminars are the direct extension in YEAR 2 of the Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars in YEAR 1.

The Graduate Research Seminar offers support for the written component that accompanies your Graduate Project, principally your Graduate Project Proposal and Thesis. This seminar aims to allow for a seamless integration of practice and the written articulation, theorisation and contextualisation of your project. Key to the seminar is the identification of key issues that emerge from your work, articulating ideas and themes that will inform your written work during YEAR 2.

The Graduate Research Seminar will use learning formats such as reading and writing circles as well as group and individual tutorials. This activty, therefore, places central importance on shared learning as a means through which an individual practice can be articulated and contextualized. The activity also aims to identify and examine the appropriate forms of address (formal, academic, presentational) through which your practice can be expressed.

Learning Outcomes

- Define and refine the aims and direction of your work
- Formulate through writing and dialogue objectives, topics, methods, questions, and outcomes for your graduation project.
- Develop and execute appropriate forms of text based on feedback, practical tests, and critical reflection.
- Define and refine your conceptual frameworks based on your own intentions, contextual awareness and feedback given during writing circles and tutorials.
- Conduct peer-reviews and engage in joint reflection.
- Analyse, interrogate and evaluate your written work against your self-defined intentions and criteria.
- Engage in active dialogue with peers.
- Exchange and motivate ideas and approaches, listen to peer reviews, and give feedback to others.
- Analyse, interrogate and evaluate the written work of others against the framework of intentions and criteria they have formulated.

Assessment Criteria

Same as for the Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars.

Relation to Final Competencies

Same as for the Reading, Writing, and Research Methods Seminars.

Workload

Completion of a Graduation Project Proposal (1500-3000 words), a Master thesis (7,000-8,000 words) and active attendance of the Graduate Research Seminars are required and meeting the assessment criteria contributes towards the ECTS you will need for your Graduate Research Seminar grades. Details of each Graduate Research Seminar will be published on the course Wiki throughout the year. At least a 70% attendance of sessions is required.

4 Teaching, Learning and Didactic Models

The curriculum is supported through the following modes of engagement, support and teaching, many of which are explicitly designed to facilitate **student-centred learning**:

4.1 Group Critiques

Listening to your peers as they your work, in relation to your questions and intentions, will provide an opportunity to reflect on the readings your work generates. Being confronted with the way others interpret your work will help you distinguish the aims and intentions you have, from what the work does in practice; meaning the ways in which it stages its subject or purpose, addresses its audience or users, and generates meaning. These discussions may open connotations, implications, problems or solutions you may have not yet considered, or confirm the appropriateness of the decisions you have made.

By engaging in discussions of the work of others, you will also develop a critical vocabulary and tools to analyse and interrogate not only their work, but also that of your own. Discussing projects made by your peers is an exercise speculating on different possible perspectives, approaches, methodologies and possible solutions. These skills are indispensable when working on your graduate project.

The group critiques can take different forms and structure whether they occur as part of, for example, the development of a special issue, or the development of a graduation project. The format for each of these are published in the XPUB wiki calendar.

4.2 Tutorials

Tutorials are carried out by tutors and guest tutors. They are a basic point of reference throughout the course. Tutorials can take the form of individual meetings between tutor and student, or small groups of two to three people.

Benefits of tutorials include:

- they are tailored to meet the specific needs of students,
- they enable regular, sustained and targeted contact between staff, visiting specialists and students
- they are a flexible format in which theory, practice and technical issues are discussed and learned
- tutorials demand preparation and a degree of self-management of learning

In addition to the regular tutors, guest tutors are occasionally brought in from the professional field to lend fresh insight. Especially when working on final projects, the specialist advice of a guest tutor can offer a more detached perspective on your work.

Individual tutorial support for the development of practice is 'made to measure'. This means that what is discussed in the individual tutorials is specific to your work and research. While some tutorials are mandatory, meaning you will be regularly scheduled for meetings, others you will need to sign up for. These are often done via sign-up sheets or the XPUB wiki calendar.

Crucial to getting the most out of tutorials is preparations. When you meet with a tutor or guest have things to show, and a clear set of questions or concerns. Even having failed examples of something is better than showing nothing, as it gives your tutor a way to discuss what your intention was versus the outcome, and what other options may be at hand to approach your project differently.

Finally, take notes on what was said and consider how your will follow-up on critical comments made. Taking these measures will allow for a continuity of discussion between tutorials.

4.3 Group Lessons

Group Lessons take place in the form of workshops, lectures or seminars. Here is where specific knowledge is imparted to a group of students in a more formal setting, for example, in prototyping sessions for instance.

4.4 Individual Work & Study, Hack Pacts

This is where self-directed research is crucial. While some courses are frontally taught such as Prototyping, at the Master level you are expected to work on your own research, creating a set of guidelines for yourself in terms of aims, methodology, and time planning. A large part of the curriculum relies on your initiative and drive to steer your own work. (see Self-directed Research).

To encourage this practice, some assignments within Prototyping as well as within the Reading and Writing Research Methods seminars will require to start a Hack Pact, a method derived from live coding communities where researchers lead small experiments daily and immediately document publicly their outcome and finding that will form in turn, the basis for the next experiment.

4.5 Writing Circles

Just as Group Critiques serve to test ideas and interrogate practice, Writing Circles operate in a similar manner in scrutinizing written texts. They serve as opportunities where you and your peers examine work produced or read texts by others in the Reading, Writing and Research Methodologies or Graduate Research Seminars. In consultation with the tutor of these seminars you are required to submit your text in advance of tutorials and Writing Circles so that tutors and peers can prepare for the discussion.

4.6 Documentation

Because much of the learning experience on the course is shared, the wiki provides a resource whereby your working process, and the work done in the various key activities, can be documented as you progress. The wiki represents a forum in which your work and research material can be ordered and organized for your own benefit and also shared by your peers. It is a means of critically reflecting on your working process and can serve as a preparatory space for Special Issues, Tutorials, Group Critiques, Prototyping etc. It is an essential component to produce discourse and reflection within the programme.

It is essential that you maintain documentation of your work on the wiki. Documentation allows you to track your progress, helps prioritize course work, and helps staff to coordinate support. Use the wiki as a space to define your learning strategies.

Documentation should comprise a variety of material: textual description, code or audio/video fragments, story boards, screenshots showing results, all to describe the process of your work. This documentation should be "self-contained" such that an outside web visitor can read and understand the work and its context.

4.7 .py.rate.chnic_sessions / AQUARIUM / Misc. workshops

These are limited series of collective work-sessions organized by the XPUB second-year's students and attended by all XPUB students, optionally including first year students and other students from PZI and WdKA MA and BA programmes.

Each session is conducted by second years who organize the session around a topic and format related to their graduation projects and which will function as an opportunity to develop, experiment, test and discuss prototypes collectively.

4.8 Virtual Learning Environments (VLE)

Co-using, co-contributing, co-developing, co-host and co-administrating public collaborative network platforms is fully part of the pedagogical approach of the XPUB master course, and the professional fields in which the course operates, where innovative and critical use of technology is essential.

Next to the software services and network platforms offered by WdKA and HR, you will be using three types of systems that all together form our unique approach to virtual learning environment (VLE):

Wikis for staff, students, guests and alumni. The wikis are used to develop and publish our public curriculum, publish our calendar, publish and maintain a knowledge database, and publish and maintain the live documentation and archiving of the works and research done at XPUB and LB. The wikis are administrated by the staff and self-hosted at PZI (migration in progress). The course wikis are public, you can register using any email address if you like, use a pseudonymous identity, and edit yourself all the material and content you are contributing. Material that you decide to make public through the wiki and that is related to course projects and graduation can be archived for documentation and course audit purposes.

Servers for staff, students, guests and alumni. The servers are used to host our projects, host code repositories, websites, experiment, modify and write network software, and acquire relevant skills in server administration. The core servers are administrated by the staff and located at PZI (migration in progress). The temporary sandbox servers used during prototyping and for graduation projects are administrated by the staff, and by students (if needed, project basis) and hosted at PZI (migration in progress). Each server runs partly public (for instance a public website) and partly private (filesystem of the server). Access to the servers is done via a Unix user account, you can use a pseudonymous identity, and have full control over the content you put in your home directory. Material that you decide to make public through the servers (not the home directories) and that is related to course projects and graduation can be archived for documentation and course audit purposes.

Email discussion lists for staff, students, guests, and alumni. The lists are used to communicate about the course organisation, share information, events, call for papers/works, etc. The lists are

administrated and hosted by the staff. The lists are private. There are no archives, you can register using any email address and a pseudonymous identity if you like.

5 Assessments – types of assessment and their timing within the two-year course.

As a preface to this section on assessments it is important to emphasize that a sense of maturity and selfassessment constitutes the basis of the advanced level and quality of post-graduate Master studies.

Next to your tutors' formal assessments, it is imperative to remember that through dialogue-based learning within each part of the course, you should be continually assessing and reflecting upon your work in development amongst your peers and tutors. Peer-reviews and tutorial feedback are essential learning tools within all of the key activities.

Archiving your work as a key part of all presentations for assessments

It is important to note that the documentation of your research and the delivery of coherent evidential material (films, photographs, code, print material, documentation etc) is a pre-requisite for passing any assessment and earning the relevant ECTS points. This material must submitted to the exam panel as standalone files on the computer designated as the departmental archiving machine for the exam panel to review prior to the examination panel interview.

5.1 Matrix / Timetable of Modes of Assessment and their relation to Course Key Activities.

The following table lays out both the modes and timetable of assessments with the two-year programme.

YEAR 1

Trimester 1 – There is no formal assessment in Trimester 1. The ECTS points awarded for the work of Trimester 01 are awarded with the completion of the first integrated assessment at the end of Trimester 2

Trimester 2 - At this juncture students are expected to prepare and deliver a formal presentation of the work and research they have undertaken so far, and discuss with a team of tutors what they have learned, and how they might steer the next phase of their studies.

Integrated	Reading, Writing and Research Methods
Formative	Self-Directed Research (including prototyping and special issue)
Assessment	

Trimester 3 – There is no formal assessment in Trimester 3. The ECTS points awarded for the work of Trimester 03 are awarded with the completion of the second integrated assessment at the end of Trimester 4

YEAR 2

Trimester 4 - At this juncture students are expected to prepare and deliver an initial formal proposal for their final graduation research in which they analyse the questions and methods running through the work they have realized so far. They receive discursive feedback during the assessment, a written report of the discussion and an individual assessment report, in which the tutors present their conclusions and recommendations regarding the overall progress of their self-directed research and proposed next-steps.

Integrated	Reading, Writing and Research Methods
Formative	Self-Directed Research (including prototyping)
Assessment	

Trimester 5 – There is no formal assessment in Trimester 5. The ECTS points awarded for the work of Trimester 05 are awarded with the completion of the third and final integrated assessment at the end of Trimester 6

Trimester 6 - Final Assessment of Graduate Project/Thesis. At this juncture students are expected to prepare and deliver a formal presentation of their finished graduation project and related graduation thesis. The graduation project should have resulted in a presentation of new work, as well as a thesis that both demonstrate the agreed learning outcomes (as laid out in the Course hand book Sections 3.4 and 3.4.3) and satisfy the agreed Assessment criteria (as laid out in the Course hand book Section 5.10) for a Graduation Project at a Master level. Integrated Reading. Writing and Research Methods

Integrated Reading, Writing and Research Methods					
Summative	Self-Directed Research (including prototyping)				
Assessment					

As you can see from the table above, we regularly formally monitor and reflect upon your progress.

At postgraduate level, it is of crucial importance that you effectively integrate skills and knowledge into your developing practice. For this reason we use Integrated Assessments to evaluate how effectively you are bringing together the new knowledge and skills you acquire into mature self-directed practice-based research.

These assessments take place three times during your course in total: Trimesters 2, 4, and 6. See below for specific details of each assessment.

Each student is required to make a formal presentation of the progress of their overall work within the course to that point: at each point they are expected to present.

For each of these assessments criteria have been formulated that incorporate a series of progressing learning outcomes: requiring an increasingly substantial, precise and complete body of research and work that demonstrates a developing practice and working methodologies.

In this way these Integrated Assessments act as a check on the developing skills, knowledge and insights of the student as they progress through the course. They create a significant formative evaluation point for the student and also act as a quality control mechanism for the grading of the individual key activities that are graded by individual tutors.

Any integrated assessment will take the specificities of your own practice into account, and will also ask which criteria you have developed for your own work and how you have employed them in taking decisions in developing your practice. Your own developing criteria are specific to your practice and essential to your abilities as an independent practitioner.

In other words: what is being assessed is not a set of separated skills and aspects of knowledge, or the work you have done in one single activity or project, but your ability to use and integrate skills and knowledge to be an independent learner and practitioner and to produce work on an advanced professional level. These qualities are reflective of Master level studies according to the Dublin Descriptors. (see Dublin Descriptors section)

These Integrated Formative Assessments are undertaken by a panel consisting of core tutors and moderated by the Course Director, who each give their individual appraisal and then agree on a joint assessment.

5.2 Specific Assessment criteria for the periodic Integrated Assessments

5.2.1 Integrated Formative Assessment (Trimester 2)

The first integrated assessment is held in the end of the second trimester. Passing this integrated formative assessment allows the ECTS for the first two terms to be awarded.

At this juncture you are expected to prepare presentation of the work and self-directed research you have undertaken in the context of the thematic seminars and around them, and discuss with a team of tutors what you have learned, and how you might steer the next phase of your studies.

In other words, we would like you to show us the purpose, the methods and the outputs of the research you have been undertaking in your first two terms at PZI. We want to see primarily the work you have been undertaking as your self-directed research, but we are also interested in how you have engaged with -- and what you have taken from -- the PROTOTYPING seminars and the SPECIAL ISSUES, as well as methods you have developed in your READING WRITING & RESEARCH METHODS seminar.

You are required to make a presentation with visual support: please show us concrete examples of the work and **bring any drafts, and prototypes you have developed**, as well as describing your research thinking and procedures. We want to know what you are making, how you are making it, and why you are making it.

Prior to the assessment process you must archive documentation and elements of the work and research you wish to submit for examination. We will not pass people who have not delivered appropriate documentation of their work on time. See http://pzwiki.wdka.nl/mediadesign/Archive_Protocol for archiving instructions.

This integrated assessment is a moment for not only staff to assess where you are, but also an opportunity for you to reflect on what you have done so far. In other words, it is intended as a moment to take stock in terms what you have done, and elaborate on further developing interests (both conceptually and technically). Crucial to this assessment is your capacity not just to show your successful projects, but your ability to reflect on points of improvement - in other words, the ability to talk about your failed experiments, and what you have learned from them, is just as important as speaking about what worked and why.

5.2.2 Integrated Formative Assessment: Proposal Phase (Trimester 4)

The second integrated assessment is in the fourth trimester, and evolves around the graduation project proposal. Passing this integrated formative assessment allows the ECTS for third and fourth terms to be awarded.

In the proposal you analyse the questions and methods running through the work you have realized so far, formulate an artistic question and approach for further research, and establish a critical framework relevant to your practice. The graduation project proposal marks the transition from the first to the second stage of the study programme, and should thus give evidence of your ability to use what you have learned in the first stage to inform and steer a self-directed artistic research project.

The assessment criteria for the Graduation Project proposal are:

- The ability to select appropriate topics for advanced research.
- The ability to develop and undertake a suitable strategy for research.
- The ability to critically reflect upon, analyse and evaluate work already undertaken and to use the knowledge gained to (re)define the aims and direction of future practice.
- The ability to describe and motivate objectives, topics and methods in a written proposal.

The assessment panel also takes into account whether the proposed project is realistic in scale and ambition, considering the limited time frame for the graduation project. This integrated assessment is called Proposal Phase and is supported through the Graduate Research Seminar.

Prior to the assessment process you must archive documentation and elements of the work and research you wish to submit for examination. We will not pass people who have not delivered appropriate documentation of their work on time. See http://pzwiki.wdka.nl/mediadesign/Archive_Protocol for archiving instructions.

5.2.3 Integrated Summative Assessment: Graduate Project/Thesis (Trimester 6)

The fourth and final integrated assessment is held at the end of trimester 6. At this juncture students are expected to prepare and deliver a formal presentation of their finished Graduation Project and related graduation thesis. Passing this integrated formative assessment allows the ECTS for fifth and sixth terms to be awarded.

The Graduation Project should demonstrate the insights and experiences gained throughout the program and to translate their implications into individual work and working methods. In this process, students are expected to be able to not only produce new work, but also to develop a strong sense of the criteria that are crucial for the evaluation and development of their own creative work.

Accompanying the Graduation Project all students write an essay or 'project report' developing ideas related to or directly arising from the project. This Master thesis is of the length of circa 7,000 - 8,000 words.

You are required to deliver to the MAFAD:XPUB Administration Office: 3 Hard copies + a low resolution PDF (not above 1.5 megabytes.). The printed copies should be: A4; text in a point 12 legible typeface; with numbered pages.

The title page should state:

[Your Name]

[Title]

Thesis submitted to: the Department of Experimental Publishing, Piet Zwart Institute, Willem de Kooning Academy, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the final examination for the degree of : Master of Arts in Fine Art & Design: Experimental Publishing. Adviser: [name] Second Reader: [name] Word count: 8000 words (max)

Assessment Criteria for a Graduation Project

The graduation project should result in a presentation of new work, that combined with the thesis demonstrates the student's attainment of the agreed learning outcomes (as laid out in the Course hand book Section 3.2). In this way the programmes' agreed Final Competencies form the basis of the Assessment Criteria for a Graduation Project at a Master level.

- 1. Creative ability: They have developed the independent learning ability required to create innovative, challenging, significant, and coherent projects that are based on clearly articulated approaches and intention.
- 2. Capacity to conduct self-directed research: They can identify relevant subject matter, questions, and formulate distinct areas of research.
- **3. Research methodologies:** They can harness skills of research, analysis and synthesis to the development of creative projects.
- **4. Technical fluency:** They can demonstrate an analytical grasp of the underlying technical and conceptual principles of practices relevant to their field and work.
- 5. Organisational skills: They have the capacity to design, manage and execute effectively, complex and creative projects on their own or in collaboration with others, which bring together original combinations of media forms.
- 6. Capacity for innovation: They have developed flexible work practices that can be employed in a wide variety of production contexts and have the technical conceptual skills for dealing with new forms and unforeseen challenges.
- 7. Critical reflection and awareness of context: They can critically reflect on relevant issues related to a larger social context and make informed decisions about the positioning of their work and methods of production. This critical reflection should be expressed through both practice, and verbal analysis of intention: reflections on process and creative output.
- **8.** Communication skills: They can communicate their intention, context, process and perceived results— with clear written and oral descriptions to both experts and general audiences.

6 Assessment Procedure

6.1 Integrated Assessments:

As described above, all the integrated assessments, both formative and summative, involve a formal presentation to a panel of tutors across both the specialisations of the course and chaired by the Course Director. This allows a check that there is a consensus across the department as to the level of achievement of each student and acts as a check on the individual tutors marking the summative assessments.

Prior to the assessment process you must archive documentation and elements of the work and research you wish to submit for examination. We will not pass people who have not delivered appropriate documentation of their work on time. See http://pzwiki.wdka.nl/mediadesign/Archive_Protocol for archiving instructions.

6.2 Internal and external checks on the assessment procedure that ensure that the quality of the system of is effectively monitored:

The level, clarity and fairness of assessments are gauged through a matrix of checks and balances that occur on multiple levels from students, to staff, externals and the Exam Board. These mechanisms can be seen as an ecology of monitoring devices where if one system fails, another should catch the problem and plans made for rectification. The department utilises the following types of internal and external checks on the assessment procedure.

6.2.1 Regular Quality Assurance Student Meetings and bi-annual Quality Assurance Student Questionnaires.

The informal Quality Control meetings allow students to present feedback directly to the Head of Department and the more formal written Quality Assurance Questionnaires administered by the WdKA Quality Assurance act as a safety check on the student's understanding of the fairness of the assessment procedures and its communication (see section 2.5.3).

6.2.2 Clarity of Communication of Assessment Criteria to students through formalising of Grading Forms

Assessment forms are available on the course Wiki for download by you to give a clear point of reference for an understanding of assessment criteria for any specific assessment.

6.2.3 The WdKA Exam Commission

Any student who contests an assessment result has the right to bring his or her case before the WdKA Exam Commission and request that the examination process be scrutinised for transparency and fairness.

6.2.4 Final Thesis Grading

A grade is always given by two tutors (the writing tutor & a second reader.) If one reader recommends a

resubmit and the other a pass, a third tutor will be designated to give a grade for the text. This will secure a 2 to 1 pass or a 2 to 1 resubmit.

6.2.5 Role of the External Examiner

The assessment process of the Final Graduation Project is monitored by one external examiner. The main task of the external examiner is to make sure that assessment procedures are carried out properly, and that students are treated fairly; and to ensure that the graduation projects are of an appropriate professional standard, and up to par with comparable Master programmes elsewhere.

For this reason, the final assessment involves an external examiner nominated by PZI. This external examiner may look at all examination work and meet with all students prior to the assessment, or follow a sample selection of students throughout their graduation project research.

The external will write a follow-up report on their findings, and this will be submitted to the official academic files for possible monitoring by the Exam Commission or external auditing or accrediting bodies. In order to maintain objectivity, new externals are selected on an annual basis.

In accordance with the Exam Committee of WdKA, this position will be rotated on a yearly basis.

6.2.6 Exam Regulations

The principles of assessment are formally laid down in the Exam Regulations (Onderwijs en Examen Regeling) of the WdKA.

7 Grading and Procedures

You will receive an overview of the credits you have gained at the end of each trimester.

You receive progress reports on your developing the proposal and project at each integrated assessment.

In addition you will receive personal feedback during the integrated assessment meeting, as well as a full written report with suggestions and recommendations, leaving sufficient time for substantial additional work and research before the final assessment of your graduation project.

7.1 10 Point Grading System

Your work will be graded using a Ten Point Grading System. Throughout the course all submitted work will be assessed with one of the following grades:

MARK	GRADE	HR	HR	GENERIC DESCRIPTOR	SUFFICIENT
		GRADE	DESCRIPTOR		
10	A+	U	Pass with	Level of achievement is exceptional	YES
			Distinction		
9	A	ZG	Pass with Merit	Level of achievement is excellent	YES
8	A-	G	Very Good Pass	Level of achievement exceeds threshold for	YES
				pass	

7	B+	RV	Good Pass	Level of achievement exceeds threshold for pass	YES
6	В	V	Pass	Level of achievement meets threshold for pass	YES
5	С	Т	Near Pass	Level of achievement nearly meets threshold for pass	NO
4	D	0	Fail	Level of achievement does not meet threshold for pass	NO
3	D	D	Bad Fail	Level of achievement fails to address learning outcomes	NO
0	E	E	Cannot be assessed	Failure to submit or plagiarized work	NO

The precise learning outcomes and specific grading criteria for each key activity are laid out in detail in the individual GRADING FORMS that can be downloaded from the course wiki.

To qualify for the Distinction (Cum Laude) on the diploma a grade average of 8.5 must be achieved.

7.2 Written Feedback on Assessments

You should receive a written report on the outcome of the assessment within a few weeks after each integrated assessment. If amendments or more substantial revisions are required, you should receive a clear outline of what extra work is required and an appropriate deadline.

If, for any reason, you completed only part of your studies, you can ask for a statement with an overview of the credits you gained and the course elements in which you participated.

7.3 Plagiarism

Not properly referencing your sources is plagiarism. PZI takes the offence of plagiarism very seriously and it can have very serious consequences for the perpetrator. Plagiarism means to present work done by others as your own. While an interesting discussion about the tactical use of plagiarism in activism and experimental arts is ongoing, not crediting your sources is unacceptable in course work, because it is dishonest to your tutors and fellow students and prohibits others from using your paper as a point of departure for their own research. If detected, plagiarism invalidates your essay or practical work, and may result in further disciplinary procedures, including expulsion from the course.

7.4 Intellectual Property

While some universities claim rights over student work, PZI does not. Students retain the right to their work and can license projects (or not) as they deem appropriate.

We suggest that you inform yourself about the numerous licensing possibilities and their legal consequences, from standard copyright mechanisms to free culture and open access alternatives.

When publishing or exhibiting works produced during your studies or through funding from the institute, please acknowledge the Experimental Publishing course of the Piet Zwart Institute in the credits.

8 Deadlines, Failure, and Resubmission

8.1 Missing the Deadline

Normally your graduation project proposal should be submitted by a specified deadline in the fourth trimester and your graduation project by a specified deadline in the sixth trimester. If you don't manage to complete your proposal or graduation project before the deadline, you will have to submit what you have at that moment for critical evaluation by the assessment panel. Based on the research you have already done and the progress you have made, they may agree on granting you an extended submission deadline. A deadline for an extension is given only once, and if you miss the second deadline, no further extensions will be given.

8.2 Failure and Resubmission

If your graduation project proposal or graduation project has been assessed negatively, the assessment panel may invite you to resubmit it after substantial amendment and reworking. This decision will be based on the research you have already done. What this amendment involves will be discussed with you in detail. A chance to resubmit is given only once.

8.3 Extenuating Circumstances

Students may be prevented from submitting work on time or unable to participate in course work because of exceptional personal circumstances. In such cases an adapted study plan may be negotiated with the Course Director. However, it is the responsibility of the student to inform the Course Director timely of any (possible) extenuating circumstances. These are defined as being circumstances beyond the student's control, generally of medical or personal nature, affecting the student for any significant period of time and/or during the examination period. The student may be asked to submit appropriate third party evidence to support their claim.

9 Master Degree Offered

The Experimental Publishing Master is fully accredited and reviewed by the NVAO (Nederlands-Vlaams Accreditatie Organisatie), the standard academic accreditation council for the Netherlands and the Flemish part of Belgium, and fully subsidized by the Dutch state. The Master of degree we offer is a Master of Arts in Fine Art & Design (MAFAD).

10 Protocol Student Quality Assurance

Student quality assurance involves procedures for monitoring and evaluating the level and quality of the master programmes of the WdKA. These procedures are part of what the WdKA and HR refer to as the "plan-do-check-act-cycle" of the programmes. These checks and balances through feedback consist of conversations, enquiries and an anonymous questionnaire.

The formal activities for student quality assurance are:

- 2. Programme evaluations
- 3. Quality assurance questionnaire
- 4. General quality assurance meeting

The Course Director of the programme is involved in the programme evaluations. This ensures informed feedback directly related to the content and structure of the course for the students and gives the opportunity for the Course Director to respond to problems and immediately bring about possible solutions.

Neither direct staff nor the Course Director are involved in the activities 2 and 3, in order to have an extra independent, objective check on the running of the Course.

Furthermore, students can meet individually with the Course Director or Course Coordinator at any time for questions or issues that pertain to their individual needs or that cannot wait until the next course meeting.

Clarification student quality assurance activities

10.1 Programme evaluations

Programme evaluation meetings are organised three times per year (once a trimester) for a review of the programme as a whole. Discussed are aspects such as the course structure, the relation between course elements, the choice of themes and working methods, the workload, the quantity and quality of tutorial support, the assessment procedures and other issues relevant to the programme. These meetings can be held in lieu of a monthly course meeting and are moderated by the Course Director.

10.2 WdKA Quality assurance questionnaire

Once a year, students will be required to fill out an anonymous questionnaire. The Quality Assurance employee will collect the data and write a report about the results. This report will be provided to the students, staff and Course Director. It will also be used to monitor the course as a whole through external accreditation bodies. Next to this, issues raised and points of improvement will be reflected upon in the regular course meetings.

10.3 General quality assurance meeting

Each year the quality assurance employee has a conversation with the students of all master programmes, to collect and register student feedback. This feedback and the results of the enquiry will be discussed. Furthermore the process of quality assurance will be evaluated. The quality assurance employee will write a report about the meetings and will talk about this report with the Course Directors. During the regular course meetings the Course Director will reflect on possible points of improvement with the students.

10.4 Reports

The three activities revolving around student quality assurance will be noted through meeting minutes and reports and then made available to students, the Course Director and the quality assurance employee.

The outcomes of the activities are brought together in an annual report. This report follows the quality assurance guidelines established by the Rotterdam University of Applied Sciences, in order to guarantee a periodic review of targets, results and measures taken for the improvement and development of the curriculum, facilities and management of the course. They are also given to external accrediting and auditing bodies to measure plans of actions and response.

10.5 Evaluation

A quality assurance employee will evaluate the process annually in a meeting with the Course Directors and the Director of the master programmes. In the general Quality Assurance Meeting, the process of quality assurance will be evaluated with the students.

10.6 **Quality Assurance Schedule**

Programme evaluations 1st meeting: between Nov. and Dec. 2nd meeting: between March and April 3rd meeting June Quality assurance questionnaire Between 20 May and 7 June General quality assurance meeting

Between 20 May and 7 June

In addition to these measures, the Course Director also reviews the programme with the core tutors on a regular basis.

Twice a year, the group of tutors discuss the programme jointly, giving feedback, voicing critical issues and offering suggestions for improvement. Furthermore, the Course Director conducts a yearly evaluation with each individual tutor. The programme thus integrates the input of the core tutors and students in its continual development.